Community Preservation Committee

January 22, 2007

PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. Hallin, Chair; Mr. McKain, Vice Chair; Mr. Bulman, Ms. Butler, Ms. Jewell, Mr. Leavitt. Mr. Scott

OTHERS:  Ms. Crowell, Administrative Assistant; Mr. Clark, Conservation Commission, Mr. Bjorklund, Ms. Morrissey, Ms. Robbins

CALL TO ORDER-  7:00 p.m.
I.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS:

A.  Agenda-

MOTION by Mr. Hallin, SECOND by Mr. Leavitt, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the agenda as submitted.

1.  Mr. Hallin explained that Mr. Snow would not be able to attend the meeting.  

2.  The Conservation Commission will attend the next meeting.

3.  Mr. Hallin reported that the Selectmen have approved the $245,000 grant and the contract has been awarded.

II. TOWN MEETING ARTICLES:

1.  Driftway Access:  This item was taken out of order to accommodate Mr. Clark. Mr. Hallin reported that CPC has approved the application for the boatyard design, and asked what other plans the Conservation Commission had.

Mr. Clark replied that the flagging on Driftway has been completed and Ralph Cole is ready to give the Commission plans for the area from the Herring River to Driftway Park and from the railroad bed to the park.  Use of the $245,000 will focus on the areas outside the jurisdiction of the Wetland Protection Act as the money must be spent by June 30.  They are doing a Scope of Work and will talk to Mr. Agnew regarding design for the area from Dunkin Donuts to the park.  The Selectmen want to see this done first as it connects Greenbush Village, the train station, and the golf course.  Mr. Clark said there will be “sticker” parking near Dunkin Donuts.  The trees will be trimmed and the area will be attractive.
Mr. Hallin asked what the next phase will be, and Mr. Clark replied that it will be the area between Driftway Park and New Kent Street.  There will be a wide roadway, a formalized bike path with signage, postings, and other improvements such as sidewalks, etc.  He added that Mr. Fenton expects costs to come down.  After Town Meeting Mr. Clark will return to CPC and present the plans.

Mr. Leavitt asked how much of the previously approved $60,000 had been spent.  Mr. Clark replied that $20,000 was used for initial design of the park, and added that the beach management design will be next.  Spoils from the Marshfield dredging may be suitable for beach nourishment.
Mr. Leavitt asked if the contractor for this work had anything to do with the work on Driftway.  Mr. Clark replied that Mr. Ives did the wetland delineation.  He was the second bidder, but will give the Town most of what is desired.  Mr. Leavitt asked if there might be a problem with a relationship with Mr. Kalishes.  Mr. Clark replied that he often uses Mr. Ives.  Mr. Agnew has approved of the contract.  Mr. Leavitt stressed that he wanted to be sure CPC was not involved with anything questionable.  Mr. Scott pointed out that Mr. Ives would not be working with anything CPC funded.  Mr. Clark urged that the Conservation Commission watch all proceedings with an “eagle eye,” and Mr. Clark said this is already being done.
Mr. Hallin noted that he has used Mr. Ives, and found his performance to be excellent.  Mr. Leavitt said he was not questioning Mr. Ives’ qualifications, but he wants to be sure there is no appearance of impropriety.  

Mr. Scott asked what category this work came under and was told it was Recreation.  

Mr. Bulman asked how, once the funds are approved, CPC will track their use.  Mr. Hallin replied that the Accountant’s Office tracks the funds and CPC follows up.  Mr. Clark added that there are a number of checks and balances at Town Hall,  The Town Administrator and the Town Accountant both follow use of the funds, and when the project is completed the Conservation Commission will send a letter to CPC.  Mr. Hallin added that the procedure had worked well with the playground.
Mr. Scott suggested that after Town Meeting CPC set up a project management system and meet once a month to monitor the progress.

Mr. Leavitt agreed, adding that CPC should keep a close eye on projects until they are completed.
Mr. Hallin noted that on last year’s report CPC itemized what had been spent and how it had been used.

MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. Leavitt that the Committee appropriate $200,000 for Segment 1 of the Driftway project, contingent on matching funds being obtained from other sources.

Mr. Hallin noted that CPC would meet with the Advisory Committee on Thursday and it will be possible to clear up these points.  Mr. Scott said he felt it would be important to convey that the funds are “to be matched” from other sources.  The motion PASSED with six
 in favor and one abstention.  Mr. Stewart will be present to speak for the Conservation Commission.  Mr. Leavitt asked if the Historical Society should be represented, and Mr. Hallin explained that Ms. Phippen, Mr. Smith, Ms. Brown and Ms. Foster will attend.  Last Thursday CPC was not heard until 10:00 p.m.  He gave the Advisory Committee copies of the applications and told them where the Committee stands, and they approved Ms. Harbottle’s request.  No one was present to speak for the Egypt Park application.

Mr. Leavitt mentioned that the newly formed Historical Commission has met.  They will appoint the Historical Society representative to CPC.  

Mr. Scott observed that Mr. Hallin should not have to carry the brunt of the work.  If it is helpful to have other members of CPC present at Advisory Committee meetings, they should be there.  Mr. Leavitt said he believed it is helpful.  The next meeting with the Advisory Committee will be Thursday, at 7 p.m. in the library.

2.  First Cliff:  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt to indefinitely postpone consideration of the First Cliff proposal.  After some discussion, the motion was SECONDED by Mr. Scott and PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.  Mr. Hallin said he would be interested in acquiring land on this site that is not developable, but does not want to buy land that can be developed.
3.  Country Way-  Mr. Hallin reported that some members of the Advisory Committee are interested in acquiring this land.  They believe there is no great threat to it at this time, but feel it would be worthwhile to spend $28,000 to protect it.
Mr. Scott said he was surprised that the Advisory Committee had addressed the issue since the CPC had not voted to bring it forward.  

MOTION by Mr. Scott to indefinitely postpone the proposal.  Mr. Leavitt asked if it would be reasonable to ask Mr. Kalishes for more information.  He added that it is important to know what Mr. Pulleo wants.  

Mr. Bjorklund said Mr. Kalishes was going to ask the Conservation Commission to make up the difference between what CPC votes and the asking price.

Ms. Crowell will talk to Mr. Kalishes.

Mr. Leavitt said he does not think the Town of Scituate should pay more than $15,000.  If CPC pays $15,000 and the Conservation Commission pays $10,000, that is still $25,000 of the Town’s money.

Ms. Jewell asked if any Town entity supports the purchase and was told the Water Department would like to have it for access to the reservoir and the storm drain.  

Mr. Hallin asked if the motion should be amended, and Mr. Bulman MOVED to amend the motion to state that if the Community Preservation Committee’s offer of $15,000 is not accepted by the close of the business day on Wednesday the offer be withdrawn and the application rejected.  SECOND by Mr. Scott.
Ms. Jewell asked if the time frame is acceptable and was told the applicants have the information and Mr. Kalishes is their agent.  

Mr. Scott said there is value in securing access to the drain and the reservoir, but he feels $15,000 is ample.

Mr. McKain asked why the Conservation Commission should be prohibited from adding $11,000 and Mr. Leavitt said it would still be Town money.

Ms. Jewell noted that CPC encourages applicants to get funding from other sources and Mr. Bulman and Mr. Leavitt said it might have affected their judgement if availability of other money was included in the initial proposal.  

Mr. Leavitt cautioned that CPC should move carefully.  This item could take up ½ hour on Town Meeting floor and the board must be able to justify its position.  

Mr. McKain asked what the Advisory Committee had said, and was told they wanted to spend $26,000 for the property.  

Ms. Crowell added that the Advisory Committee had been given a copy of the application which asked for $26,000.  Mr. Scott said the board does not negotiate, but acts on the application.
Ms. Butler said the area is swampland and of no use to anyone but the Town.  The Water Department believes it is valuable to them.  Mr. Leavitt replied that Mr. Babin wants the Town to own the property because he has trouble accessing privately owned land.

Mr. McKain noted that the owner has been paying taxes based on $26,000, and Mr. Hallin said he could have applied for an abatement.

Ms. Butler asked if Mr. Babin should be asked the value of the land to the Town of Scituate, and was told that he is not qualified to appraise land.  She said she wanted to know what it is worth in his plan for the Town.  Mr. Hallin said Mr. Babin wants access to drainage at a point of discharge.
Mr. Bulman suggested that Mr. Babin could give the land to the Town for a tax write-off.  Mr. Hallin said the land will still be available a year from now.

Ms. Jewell asked if the committee’s decision is based on the application or if they entered into negotiations.

Mr. Leavitt said that when Mr. Bangert came in with plans for a park the committee gave him input regarding costs.  He suggested that in the future there should be a process to enter into negotiation for a defensible figure.

Mr. Bjorklund suggested that the Highway Department could install a down-stream defender.

Mr. Bulman’s motion PASSED with six of the members present and voting in favor, Ms. Jewell abstaining, and no votes in opposition.
4.  Egypt Park:  Mr. Scott asked if CPC’s recommendation to the Advisory Committee was to fund 75% of the cost of the project.  Mr. Hallin said it was, up to a cap of $900,000.  
Mr. Bulman said he would not want to give the proponents over $100,000 and amend it down to a smaller park.  Mr. Leavitt said that Mr. Bangert is fairly confident that he can get a good deal of in-kind help.  Ms. Jewell noted that this cost is high, and asked if the amount could be defended.  She was told that the committee can only act on the applications they get.  Last year there was considerable spending on open space.
Mr. Bulman said it is expected that more open space applications will be forthcoming.

Mr. Leavitt asked if the appropriate figures would be available if the Advisory Committee should ask how much money is in reserve, and Mr. Hallin said he already gave them the information.

5.  Historical Society:  Mr. Leavitt said the lifesaving museum at Marine Park has new floors that look very nice.  The GAR Hall bid came in at $87,000 and the work has started.  The Historical Society put in heating and air conditioning at no cost to the Town and they plan to meet with neighborhood residents.
6.  Affordable Housing:  The Advisory Committee has questions regarding the Housing Authority’s plans for their land at the corner of New Kent Street and Old Driftway.  They noted that there is money available under the Community Development Act Grant and asked why the Housing Authority has not made application.  Ms. Butler explained that this would be premature.  At this point they just want to test the land to determine the best use.  They have not yet voted on what they will do with it.  Money is now available from HUD and other sources, and when the best use is determined they plan to apply for funding and reimburse CPC’s $18,000.  
Mr. Scott noted that the Housing Authority is entitled to 10% of CPC’s funding every year and it is urgent to get this program going.  

Ms. Jewell asked if anyone has been required to reimburse CPC for funding and Mr. Hallin said if it is available, any reimbursed money can be used for more affordable housing.  
Ms. Butler said she knows there have been several federal studies regarding senior housing needs and the desirability of assisted living in the Town of Scituate.

Mr. Bulman said a feasibility study might be necessary.  He does not know if  Scituate has old studies of housing needs.

Ms. Butler said the Housing Authority has been discussing many possibilities.  At present the focus is on senior and assisted living housing.

Mr. Leavitt suggested that the Housing Partnership study group is the logical entity to do this study, and Ms. Butler said that the Partnership has not been active since the defeat at last year’s Town Meeting.  

Ms. Jewell suggested that CPC prioritize and determine what should be funded this year.  Mr. Leavitt said this was a good idea, and the Partnership should be invited to attend a meeting after Town Meeting.
Mr. Bulman said there is a need to identify specific areas and parcels that would be suitable.

Mr. Leavitt observed that the Housing Authority seems to have its plate full with Wheeler Park, etc.  Ms. Butler said a group, including a representative from the Housing Authority should be appointed to look at affordable housing.  The application must be submitted by February 16.

Ms. Jewell said this is an opportune time to pull the various uses together.  CPC is in a unique position to address the issue.

Mr. Leavitt suggested that after Town Meeting CPC should sit down with the pertinent boards and do some proactive planning.

III.  OLD BUSINESS:  

1. Litchfield Property:  There still has not been a closing on the Litchfield property.  The Maxwell Trust and the Town of Cohasset are in agreement, but they are waiting for the Scituate Board of Selectmen to sign on.

ADJOURNMENT – 9:00 p.m.:  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Bulman, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn the meeting.
Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough

Claire McDonough
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